
Three men began to feel a burden in their
heart. A burden for God. A deep longing
for God to move among them and to see

his hand stir the lives of those around them.
These three men decided to meet in a base-

ment Friday mornings and pray together that
God would hear their cry. As they met they con-
fessed faults one to another. They shared strug-
gles and rejoiced in victory.

Soon the group was four men praying
together, each one desperate to see God move.
The word spread and so did the number of
attendees to the informal prayer meeting. Now
there were seven men earnestly desiring some-
thing they knew was beyond them.

At these meetings these seven men would cry
out to God for lost souls and revival in the land.

Onlookers began to wonder about these
special “private” prayer meetings. Soon there
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Recently I have felt that it would be a bless-
ing to discuss some of the ways that God has
been working across the country.  It is such a
blessing to watch the hand of God at work in
people's lives.

The folowing brief testimony is a history of
the work of God in Halsey, Oregon.  The broth-
ers and sisters of this little church have been a
real challenge to us here in Lancaster County.
They come from many various backgrounds—
from Mennonite, to "right off the streets."

My hope is that their testimony will serve to
remind us to hold them up in prayer.  I also hope
we will be encouraged by the answered promise
that, "When the enemy shall come in like a flood,
the Spirit of the LORD shall lift up a standard
against him."  Isa 59:19

~Bro. Dean



were a number of folks stopping in to pray
with these men.

As the excitement grew over what God was
doing in these little meetings (mostly in the
hearts of the men praying) so did the rumors
and so did the disap-
proval of the like such.

One local congrega-
tion banned its members
from attending such
“private” prayer meet-
ings. Calls came from
around the globe warn-
ing local Christians to
avoid these meetings. It
was clear that something
was happening and only
God knew what.

After much talk, con-
troversy, and skepticism,
two of the seven men
who were members of
local congregations decided they could no
longer meet on Friday mornings for their spe-
cial prayer meetings.

Three of these men in these meetings were
not members anywhere. They knew that God
was calling them to a life that was deeper than
they had previously known.

Desirous to be in God’s will, yet not sure of
all His ways, they decided to call Bro. Denny to
ask his counsel in their situation. They no
longer fit in the mainstream church, yet could
find no local churches with the emphasis on
what was burning in their hearts.

Bro. Denny’s counsel was simple. He said,
“Meet together for three months, if God is there
you will know it, if not, move. Find an estab-
lished church and get under authority.”

It was settled, the little group began to meet
in a café, “The Koinonia Café.” Each of the three
families had already decided where to move
when the time was over. One was headed to
Idaho, one to Texas, and the other back to
Charity Christian Fellowship.

Two and a half months went by. It seemed to
be going good, but no clear signs that God was
giving His OK. 

It was Feb., 2002. Most of the men went back
to Pennsylvania to the leadership conference.

Glenn Shaum, who was the fourth man in the
prayer meeting, was to preach that Sunday. He
preached and we had our sign. A young man
who we had been praying for gave his life to
Jesus that Sunday.

That was enough
for us. This was our sign
that the Almighty had a
work to do in Halsey,
Oregon. At the leader-
ship conference, a larger,
more established church
agreed to give us over-
sight and guidance as we
began to do what we had
felt called to do—to start
a “church.”

We are very grate-
ful to them for their posi-
tion of authority in our
little fellowship. Time
and time again we saw

God’s anointing through God’s ‘authority’ in
our lives.

That was nearly four years ago and the little
group of folks here has been through a number
of different struggles and victories. Time will
not permit to speak of them.

The church officially started with three fam-
ilies; many folk have come and quite a few have
left. There are currently twelve families in regu-
lar attendance. Matthew Milioni is acting as our
local pastor and Mark Brubaker from Pa. is pre-
siding as bishop. We are very grateful for the
work they are doing in service to God.   ❏
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